
 

Despite a stagnant 
economy, there seems 
to be some light at the 
end of the tunnel for 
our nation, our state 
and here at home.  I 
am just as enthusiastic 
(and admittedly just  as 
nervous) as when I     
delivered my first State 
of the City speech.  In 
that first speech I      
labeled Roseburg as 
one of the best small 
towns in Oregon.  We 
still deserve that label 
because so many of 
you have worked hard 
to accomplish so much 
while faced with a 
shrinking budget.  Last 
year we received 
roughly 30 grants total-
ing more than 4 million 
dollars, allowing us to 
complete many  of last 
yearôs goals while 
working on new pro-
jects for 2012 and    
beyond. 
 

City administration staff 
worked closely with 
City Manager Eric 
Swanson to provide 
services for our com-
munity while support-
ing the tasks outlined 
in the  City Councilôs 
Strategic Plan.  City 
Recorder Sheila Cox 

and her staff processed 
over 230 business reg-
istrations, 17 OLCC li-
censes, many special 
OLCC permits,  approxi-
mately 50 formal (and 
many more informal) 
requests for information 
while handling special 
permits, ordinances and 
resolutions.   
 

John VanWinkle, who 
assumed the position    
of Human Resources    
Director/Risk Manager, 
processed 10 seasonal 
employees while recruit-
ing, screening and hir-
ing 19 regular employ-
ees; promoting or trans-
ferring 7 current em-
ployees and transition-
ing 10 others from City 
employment.  Addition-
ally, his office settled a 
multi-year contract with 
the Roseburg Police 
Employees Association 

which resulted in premi-
um cost savings be-
cause of significant 
health insurance adjust-
ments.  The office also 
assisted with a suc-
cessful 4th of July cele-
bration with over 10,000 
in attendance, and used 
$10,000 in grant money 
to improve security for 
City Hall through a  
card lock door sys 
tem.  Cheryl Guyett, 
Finance Director, an-
nounced that for the 
18th consecutive year, 
the City received the 
Government Finance 
Officersô Association 
Award for ñExcellence 
in Financial Reportingò. 
City Finance also com-
pleted an upgrade to 
the Municipal Court 
case management  sys-
tem.   
 
The Information Tech-
nology Division worked 
hard to ensure contin-
ued efficiency in han-
dling an increasing 
amount of data.  iPads 
were  
provided 
and    
pro-

grammed for the Mayor 
and City Council, new 
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 computers were installed for 
maintenance shops, parks, golf 
and water treatment, and new 
mobile data computers were    
incorporated into police cars 
eliminating hours of duplicated 
data entry by the Police         
Records and Municipal Court 
Staff.  Citywide staff worked    
together to design and setup a 
new City website. 

 

The Community Development 
Department, under Brian Davis, 
continued to work on the         
Waterfront Plan. Invasive vege-
tation was removed and new 
trees were planted along the 
east bank of the South Umpqua 
River north of Deer Creek. 
ODOT and the Cow Creek Tribe 

entered into streetscape agree-
ments for landscaping, sidewalks 
and bike lanes along Washington 
and Spruce Streets as part of the 
Tribeôs new business incubator 
site. The Bicycle-Pedestrian Plan 
included paving the undercross-
ing on Rowe Street, providing 
crosswalks at the south end of 
Pine Street and securing grant 
money to improve the Riverfront 
Trail from Oak to Douglas Ave-
nues as well as providing a path      
between Templin and Micelli 
Parks. Community Development 
also helped with the reorganiza-
tion of The Partnership and in 
developing its first-ever by-

laws.  Addi-
tionally, the 
first phase 
of plans for 
the 
switchyard 
were    
completed 

as part of the redevelopment of 
the downtown area.  And finally, 
a contract was completed with    
the Downtown Roseburg Associ-
ation which included hiring a 
manager. 
 
Chief Mike Lane and the Fire 
Department recruited, tested 
and hired two new firefighters 
who started work on August 
1st.  And in September, the    
Department was awarded      
almost $650,000 in grant money 
from the Department of Home-
land Security.  The money was 
used to hire four additional fire-
fighters ensuring that the       
Department is now compliant 
with regards to desired staffing 
for structure fires. After a month 
long academy, these new fire-
fighters began shift-work in early        
January 2012. A new 2011 
Pierce fire engine was also    
added to the Department.  

The department responded      
to approximately 4250 emergen-
cies in 2011, of which 3,200 

were medical. The Fire Preven-
tion Division, with assistance 
from online personnel, worked 
diligently to complete approxi-
mately 580 business inspec-
tions as well reviewing and  
inspecting almost 230 new 
business registrations. Staff 
continues to review response 
times to make sure that citi-
zens are receiving the highest 
level of service and that       
deployment standards are    
being met.  Through the efforts 
of  the Fire Department, in             
collaboration with Public Works 
and Community Development, 
the City successfully main-
tained a class three  protection 
rating, a rating that is achieved 
by less than 4% of cities        
nationwide. Finally, in October, 
Fire Staff Assis-
tant Amy Ander-
son-Rice was 
honored by the 
Oregon Fire 
Service Office  
Administrators 
with the Presi-
dentôs Award in 
recognition of 
her dedication and profession-
alism.  
 
Under the leadership of Chief 
Jim Burge, the Police Depart-
ment was finally able to imple-
ment a police K9 program 
which was totally funded 
through private donations of 
nearly $50,000 from all over 
Douglas County. The K9 teams 
of Officer Todd Crouse and his 
partner Ido (pronounced Eee-
Tow) and Officer Ryan       
Dingman with his partner Iago 
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 (pronounced Ee-ah-go) were   
certified for patrol duty on     

November 4, 2011.  Only three 
days later, Officer Crouse and 
Ido were able to successfully 
track a theft suspect in the 
Olalla area.  Officer Dingman 
and Iago made their first     
successful track in Winston 
one day before they were       
to officially start service            
together.  Oregon State Police 
had requested assistance in 
locating a parolee who was 
wanted on a felony warrant but 
had eluded them several 
times.  Officer Dingman and 
Iago tracked the felon for     
approximately 700 yards, 
through backyards and over 
obstacles, before he was taken 
into      custody.  
 
Brian OôDell, 
named the 2011 
Police Officer of 
the Year, was 
selected by both 
his supervisors 
and peers because of his dedi-
cation to the profession, re-
spect for the citizens he serves 
as well as for his co-workers, 
and his off-duty participation in 
events that   represent the De-
partment in a positive 
light.  Roseburg  detectives, as 

part of the Major Crimes Team, 
were activated five times dur-
ing the year, including four 
times in just three months. In 
August, they investigated a 
homicide in    Myrtle Creek; in 
September a high profile miss-
ing person case in Riddle; and 
in October a murder outside of 
Myrtle Creek and an officer-
involved shooting.  They also 
handled the murder of a child 
in the Lookingglass area last 
January.  The Department also 
dealt with approximately 60 
cases of child abuse, including 

41 cases of sexual abuse       
or molestation.  An elevated 
level of partnership and coop-
eration between educational, 
medical and social service 
communities has resulted in 
more cases being reported and 
investigated.   
 
Our community has also seen 
an increase in opiate addiction 
leading to increased property 
crimes, prescription fraud and 
pharmaceutical theft and rob-
bery. Officer Brent Harvey   
continues to maintain a pres-
ence in our schools by serving 
as our School Resource      
Officer.  Six active members of 
the Volunteers in Police Ser-

vice contributed over 3,100 
hours to the community.  They 
handled 167 abandoned vehi-
cle complaints, issued 461 

warnings for handicap parking 
violations and performed 92 
vacation home checks. These 
volunteers continue to be a  
vital  asset  to the Department 
and the community. The Rose-
burg Area Youth Service Pro-
gram or RAYS has been in 
place since 2007 and is a part-
nership between the Police  
Department, Douglas County 
Juvenile Department and the 
RAYS Youth Court Pro-
gram.  Utilizing the power of 
the peer court model, the    
program targets first time     
offenders for substance abuse 
violations and misdemeanor 
crimes.  In 2011, the program 
handled 138 new  cases and 
held more youth court sessions 
than any other youth court  
program in Oregon. In the  
eight cases closed last year in 
which restitution was ordered, 
all eight youth paid full restitu-
tion. While the Department was 
involved in some high profile 
investigations, there was a de-
crease in all areas of criminal 
activity making Roseburg one 
of the safest   places in Oregon 
to raise a family. 
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Public Works, under the         
direction of Nikki Messenger, 
had one of its busiest and most 
productive years.  They received 
over 5,500 phone calls (an     
increase of almost 9%) and    
responded to 2022 work orders 
for our maintenance crews (a 
40% increase). Improvements 
were seen in many of our city 
parks, and recreational opportu-
nities increased because of the 
success in obtaining grant    
money. Examples include 
$180,000 for Stewart Park Play-
ground Renovation, and 
$70,507 for the   Riverside  Park  
Waterfront Trail Renova-

tion.  Grant money was also re-
ceived to assist in renovating 
Parrott Creek Park in SE Rose-
burg, work that is being spear-
headed by a volunteer group 
known as ñFriends of Parrott 
Creek Parkò who are working in 
conjunction with Greater Doug-
las County United Way.  The 
Cityôs first ever  geocache series 
was an unqualified suc-
cess.  Providing a fun activity for 
all ages, geocaching is a mod-
ern day treasure hunt involving 
the use of GPS to aid in naviga-
tion.  The kickoff event was held 
last January and attended by 
175 people, about three quarters 
of whom traveled to Roseburg 
just to attend the event.  Staff 
has already begun organizing 
the second Geocache which will 
kick off in February.   
Other successful programs      

placed with more energy-
efficient pumps, and more mod-
ern traffic signals were installed 
on Garden Valley Boulevard 
which can adapt to changing 
traffic conditions.  A third project,     
begun at the end of 2011, will 
reduce    energy consumption in 

the historic 
Umpqua    
Valley        
Arts Center 
building by 
renovating 
windows 
and insula-

tion.   And finally, new dugouts 
are being installed at Gaddis 
Park.  The old dugouts, con-
structed from cinder blocks, 
proved popular as a haven for 
illicit activity.   
 
I have spent a lot of time      
spotlighting projects that were 
completed in 2011.  But       
challenges remain and we have 
a long list of goals and ideas   
for improving Roseburg in 
2012.  A major piece to that    
remains improvements at the                
airport.   Currently, because of 
our shorter runway, large planes 
are forced to take off without full 
fuel tanks and have to fly to    
Eugene or Medford to load up 
on fuel. By lengthening the run-
way to 5000 feet, larger planes 
will be able to take off with full 
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include: free Movies in the Park, 
a project involving the City and 
US Cellular; Museum in the 
Park, a collaboration between 
the City and the Douglas County 
Museum; and Sticks for Kids, a 
free program to introduce young 
people to golf and made possible 
using golf clubs provided by       
a grant from the Golf Course    
Builders of America.  Boot 
Camp, a drop-in exercise        
program, continues to be very 
popular.   
 
Major improvements to the air-
port continue with the help of 
more grant money including 
$3,240,512 from ConnectOregon 
II and III for Infrastructure        
Improvements and Runway Ex-
tensions as well as another 
$2,210,000  for runup apron, tax-
iway and taxilane improve-
ments.  The  Environmental 
Analysis (EA), a major step in 
the taxiway relocation project, 
was completed with a finding of 
No Significant Impact. Grant 

money from the 
Oregon Depart-
ment of Energy 
funded two oth-
er projects that 
were completed 
in 2011.  Many 
of the irrigation 

pumps in Stewart Park were re-


